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NORTH CENTRAL PUBLIC HEALTH DISTRICT
“Caring For Our Communities”

419 East Seventh Street

The Dalles, OR 97058-2676

541-506-2600

www.ncphd.org
North Central Public Health District

Board of Health

Meeting Minutes

December 8, 2015 (3:00pm)

In Attendance:  Commissioner Mike Smith – Sherman County; Roger Whitely – Sherman County; Judge Steve Shaffer – Gilliam County; Michael Takagi – Gilliam County and Fred Schubert – Wasco County.  By Phone:  Commissioner Scott Hege – Wasco County 

Staff Present:  Teri Thalhofer, RN BSN – Director NCPHD; Kathi Hall – Finance Manager NCPHD; Dr. Vern Harpole – Deputy Health Office NCPHD; and Shellie Campbell – TPEP Coordinator NCPHD
Minutes taken by Gloria Perry

Meeting called to order on December 8, 2015 at 3:00pm by Commissioner Mike Smith.
SUMMARY OF ACTIONS TAKEN
Motion by Fred Schubert, second by Roger Whitely, to approve the minutes from the 11/10/15 board of health meeting as presented.  
Vote:

5-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Michael Takagi, Fred Schubert and Commissioner Scott Hege.
No:
0

Abstain:
Judge Steve Shaffer
Motion carried.

Motion by Judge Steve Shaffer second by Roger Whitely to accept the new fee schedule for the Fit n’ Beverages pending the ability to get replacement funds.  (Note: Commissioner Hege was on the telephone, however he lost service and was not available at the time of this motion).
Vote:

5-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Judge Steve Shaffer, Michael Takagi, and Fred Schubert. (Note: Commissioner Hege was on the telephone, however he lost service and was not available at the time of this motion).
No:
0

Abstain:


Motion carried.

Motion by Roger Whitely second by Judge Steve Shaffer to approve Time Off and Awarded or Earned Leave Policy & Procedure.

Vote:

6-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Judge Steve Shaffer, Michael Takagi, Fred Schubert and Commissioner Scott Hege.

No:
0

Abstain:


Motion carried.

Motion by Judge Steve Shaffer second by Fred Schubert to approve the A/P Checks Issued in November 2015 report as presented.
Vote:

6-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Judge Steve Shaffer, Michael Takagi, Fred Schubert and Commissioner Scott Hege.
No:
0

Abstain:


Motion carried.
Motion by Judge Steve Shaffer second by Michael Takagi to approve Resolution 2015-07 accepting and appropriating additional and unanticipated Homeland Security grant funds during fiscal year 2015-16 in the amount of $23,606.00.  (Note: Commissioner Hege was on the telephone, however he lost service and was not available at the time of this motion).
Vote:

5-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Judge Steve Shaffer, Michael Takagi, and Fred Schubert.

No:
0

Abstain:


Motion carried.

WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS
1. MINUTES
a. Approval of past meeting minutes
· Minutes were approved as presented.

b. Set next meeting date
· The next regular meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, January 12, 2016 at 3:00 PM.  Meeting location will be at the North Central Public District office located at 419 E. 7th Street, The Dalles, OR.
2. ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA
a. None
3. PUBLIC COMMENT
a. None
4. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
a. Updates from Wasco County – Wasco County Project Plan
· No updates provided.
b. Fiscal Update 
· 1st Quarter Fiscal Report Clarification:

· Kathi explained that for a better understanding of the fiscal report that was presented to the board at the November board meeting, she added the actual budgeted amount to the report.  For clarification: The budgeted numbers high-lighted are annual numbers and the numbers in the next column are quarterly numbers.  The percentages are the percent of the annual that the quarter represents.

· Fees:

· Kathi expressed her concern regarding the decline of our fees.  Even though we try to budget what we think we are going to receive in fees, we are still not making budget.  
· Teri explained that the $98,000 reported to the board at the November meeting isn’t as concerning as initially thought because Kathi reminded Teri that we have not yet received our public health emergency preparedness 1st quarter payment from OHA which is $59,000.  It looks a little better but it’s still alarming that we continue to not be bringing in the revenue that we hoped for operations.
· Fees continue to fall; and most significantly this year, is the limited access to bring in revenue with the reduction in clinic hours.  If we had a way to open walk-in clinic we could bring in more revenue. This month we turned away 34 clients.  Kathi estimates we’ve turned away approximately $3,780 in potential revenue this month.  Over the course of the next 6 months, if we could see those 34 people that we turned away for the next 6 months we’d bring in about $22,000.
· CCO:

·  At last month’s board meeting Teri had advised the board that there was potential in receiving some CCO money, however the feedback that she has received from various people associated with the CCO is that the CCO does not know how to distribute the money out as they do not have a process defined to do that. 
· Until such time that Teri receives more concrete information from the CCO she would not anticipate that this money is available to NCPHD in any foreseeable future.

· Dr. Harpole addressed the board as a CAP member:

· “I have been on the CAP for the last three years and was there at the inception of the CCO.  The last CAP meeting was December 3, 2015 and it’s pertinent to what is going on here because the CCO is in dire crisis with the accessibility for patients in Wasco County and in particularly in The Dalles.  The ER utilization rate in The Dalles is 3 times higher than Hood River.  While this is being studied, it’s really quite obvious there’s no after-hours care, there are way too few providers for patients.”

· “There are all sorts of issues with CCO patients getting seen in The Dalles and they’ve reached out to me as a CAP member but also as a health department member that we are absolutely going to need to be part of their solution to being able to stay within their measurement abilities.  There is a thing called QIMS (Quality Incentive Metrics) and listening to what we turn away are all QIMS.  There are immunizations things that they are not meeting, there are contraception things that are QIMS and there is also visiting nurse developmental screening that is part of QIMS.  We are one of the only resources in the community that they can turn to, to help improve while they are trying to recruit doctors.  It’s real important to know that by meeting those QIMS last year, the CCO brought over three million dollars of extra money into this community, hired more people, paid for more people to be seen, more tax revenue.  This isn’t just some sort of theoretical kind of extra money that came in to the community because they met their QIMS.  It came in so people could spend more money for our tax base.”

· “I just want to encourage the board of health to get our capabilities back up to snuff.  Not so much that we can meet or not meet our budget, that’s your problem, but I’m speaking from the CAP point of view, the community needs these services to keep the money in the community.  The immunization exclusion is going to come up soon and the Providers in the community cannot meet the immunization requirements right now.  There are too many patients and not enough Providers.  We have that ability, if we can hire a nurse and we can get the immunizations up and keep the kids in school.”

· “I just gave a lecture last week to the Providers on the incredible STD epidemic.  This is going on state-wide and is absolutely is here as well.  Syphilis is through the roof.  There’s essentially a new commission being created at the state for what’s going on.  Word for word what the CAP member said the doctors in the community said to me, “we don’t have the time, we don’t know how to do it, somebody has to trace down these people and you guys have got to do it to keep the STD rates down because they are going through the roof and we are right on the edge of keeping up with that” and then the contraception thing – family planning.  I wear lots of hats, I’m also the Medical Director at Norcor, and everybody knows that there have been lots and lots of studies, it’s nothing new to everybody that when contraception is better there are fewer prisoners.  It’s about a 15 to 20 year cycle but it’s been proven time and time again that improved contraception keeps criminality and poverty down.  Poverty and criminality kind of go together.  So all the things the health department is doing are keeping kids in school, keeping money in our community from federal government medical care, and trying to keep people out of poverty and prison.  I encourage this board to support to bring us back up to our capabilities for short and long term care of the communities.  It’s needed financially and ethically.”
· Fred Schubert stated, “Nobody here disagrees with anything that Vern said.  The $200,000 seems particularly useful in both counties and yet, it sounds like there’s no plan or method yet to roll this money out.”
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “The council overall has had significant problems defining their processes.  The joint management agreement says that half of the QIM money goes back to Pacific Source and half of the QIM money goes to the Columbia Gorge Health Council.  Pacific Source has distributed their half of the QIM money to providers based on contract long ago.  The other half of the money has been sitting at the Council.”

· Dr. Harpole stated, “The the Council is asking the CAP to give them an idea of how we think it should be spent and we’re fussing about how it should be spent. No one can tell you when it might be spent or how it might be spent.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “This is part of the $200,000 that was discussed at the November board meeting and after that board meeting, I received a request from the Council’s Operations Consultant to work up really quickly what it would cost us to bring NCPHD to the standards proposed in the Modernization of Public Health power point.  After further discussion with the CAP co-chair and operational consultant for the Health Council Board, I shared a dollar amount to bring staffing back to pre-July levels.
· Judge Shaffer stated, “First of all, we make cuts at the clinic due to a lack of county investment into it, which was Wasco County.  So Wasco County shorted, we made the cuts here which didn’t allow us to make our QIMs.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “It actually created a hole in the system and it has harmed the QIM piece of the equation.”
· Judge Shaffer stated, “I’m not sure why North Central Public Health should be the one making that ask and not Wasco County going to the CAP and looking to backfill the shortfall that they created.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “The CAP isn’t looking to fund Wasco County.  They are looking to fund public health.”

· Judge Shaffer stated, “Public health’s shortfall is because Wasco County didn’t put their money forward.  My point is I really feel it needs to be that board of commissioners going to the CAP and relaying what the issues are with this entity that they are a part of.”

· Judge Shaffer addressed Commissioner Hege saying that he believes this is a good opportunity for Wasco County to backfill what created this shortfall.  He asked Commissioner Hege if he sees this differently.

· Commissioner Hege stated, “I see it slightly differently but based on what I know, I think the CCO is looking to fund elements of public health and that could be like in the case of Hood River County they have their own public health department and it would be solely public health related activities for Hood River County but in our case it’s a multi-county jurisdiction so I think it’s a multi-county thing they are looking to deal with.  This is just my perception.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “Actually in talking to the CCO about that, they’re actually concerned about meeting the metrics in Wasco County, however that’s done.  They’re not really looking at Sherman or Gilliam at all since it’s covered by a different CCO.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “That’s true but they haven’t talked to us.  Obviously they’ve talked to the public health district.  If they want to talk to us, we’d be happy to talk to them.  However, at this point we haven’t had conversations with them and they haven’t communicated with us about that.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “I’m under the impression that they might be scheduled for your next commissions meeting to open that conversation up.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “Yes, I think Karen is coming to talk to us.  I’m not sure it’s specifically about this.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “Yes, I think you’re right Scott, I don’t think it’s specifically about public health, it’s about access in the county and how do you get there.  I think Duane Francis, the CEO of MCMC would like to have a larger conversation about public health and how it works in the area.  They want to do this as a group.  They’re starting to have these conversations about how you serve these areas and take care of these issues.  I’m not sure how soon they can get something together but I know he had brought it up.  He’s part of the board of the Columbia Gorge CCO and wants to have this conversation to figure out what to do and how to move forward.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, ““Wasco County also has an appointed representative on the council.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “Yes they do.  I think Teri you have a possible proposal you’ll discuss later in the meeting.”

· Dr. Harpole stated, “Scott does Molly give you regular updates about what’s going on as your county representative on the Columbia Gorge Council?  What do you know from her?”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “Yes, she gives us updates.  She sends us information they get in the agenda and periodically we’ll have conversations with her about what’s going and certainly, if we have questions we can ask her and she is very responsive.”

· Dr. Harpole stated, “Have you had any conversations with her about the county going to the council to give us some of their money?”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “No, she’s not mentioned that nor has anyone else other than what I’m hearing here at public health.  No one has come to Wasco County to talk about this issue or invited us to talk them or anything else.”

· Fred Schubert asked Commissioner Hege, “Is there any sense of urgency on the Wasco County Commissions part about public health in the county?”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “Can you define that more?”

· Fred Schubert stated, “You were here last month and we were talking about trying to get a nurse so we can do more work etc, there’s no dollars, the CCO.  Does the commission have any feeling that something needs to be done or is the commission going to wait and see what happens.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “I’m not sure if I would have a good answer for that right now, but it’s something I can certainly think about.”

· Fred Schubert stated, “It seems like what Vern was saying, there’s at least a potential source of some dollars that could both cover what’s happening in Wasco County and satisfy some of the CCO requirements to keep this money flowing and hopefully the Wasco  County commission would see that as a synergistic process.  That would be my ask is that Wasco County help try to get some dollars if it only be from somewhere else and take a proactive stance on that.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “I wouldn’t say that we’re not trying to do that.  What I can tell you related to this though, we haven’t been approached, we haven’t been provided information except for this discussion we’re having right now, there’s been nothing to come forward to Wasco County commissions thus far.  If that was to come forward, obviously we having this discussion now and Karen Joplin is going to be at our meeting next time and I’m sure we’re going to have a discussion about that.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “At the risk of sounding alarming or too passionate about my work, very real harm is coming to the residents of Wasco County with those reductions.  We have significant gonorrhea in this county right now.  Babies being born with gonorrhea can end up blind.  We have syphilis that we’ve never seen here and I know STD’s are nasty and uncomfortable to talk about but these are very real things that have killed people in the past for years.  We have women who are not able to access birth control who are going to have babies who they did not intend to have, who they are not ready to have who will not have great outcomes in life.  There is harm coming to the people of our community.”

5. NEW BUSINESS
a. Fit n’ Beverage Proposal – Dr. Vern Harpole
· Briefly discussed the childhood obesity epidemic, particularly in Wasco County.

· Wasco County exceeds state and national averages by 10%.

· In the area of 2 – 5 year olds the average obesity rate is about 25% and Wasco County is about 35%.

· With Fit n’ Beverage we are trying to bring all avenues to bear on how to decrease the rate of childhood obesity such as improve nutrition, decrease sugar sweetened beverages, improve school activities and work with the Planning department to get more sidewalks.  It takes all of these efforts to decrease childhood obesity.
· Dr. Harpole is part of the coalition that is working on sugar sweetened beverages.  They’re goal is try to get The Dalles to become a ‘no free refill’ town.
· Dr. Harpole is trying to set up a voluntary program, initially, that if a restaurant voluntarily quits giving free refills on sugar sweetened beverages they would get a 10% discount on their restaurant license.  This is a very unique way of approaching the problem of trying to make these drinks more expensive.
· Dr. Harpole has talked to the State’s health and safety section coordinator David Martin regarding how fees are set and regulated for licensing restaurants. He advised Dr. Harpole that is would absolutely be possible for our health district to establish a policy that restaurants that don’t give free refills could get a break on their license as long as the county in which that restaurant resides would make up the difference.  
· The average restaurant that we see here in this area is the 16 to 50 seats so their license fee would go from $575.00 to $517.50.   There will probably be 7 or 8 restaurants in the area that would do this.  We have approached a few.
· The chain restaurants are not interested as they are obliged to give free refills with their contracts with the big soda companies.  However, the local restaurants were very happy to consider no free refills and most of them we’re so excited about doing something to be involved in childhood obesity program .

· Dr. Harpole is proposing is that North Central Public Health District’s environmental health district food service fees be discounted by 10% for anybody who follows are Fit n’ Beverage Policy.
· This would require quarterly accounting of the discounts given to restaurants and the county where the restaurants reside would have to make up the difference.  At the wildest extreme, for Wasco County who has the most restaurants, there might be ten (10) restaurants who would possibly participate so it might be $600.00.
· Dr. Harpole has talked to the Chamber of Commerce and The Dalles Chronicle and it would be a big “splash”.  We could make this go to the State and even on a nationally level that this small county is approaching their childhood obesity program with this kind of approach.
· This would be self-policed. We would not require the restaurants to change their machines.  They would just have a no free refill policy on the machine.  This is an awareness campaign; it might actually decrease a few folks from drinking as much.
· Dr. Harpole asked the board to consider a motion to change the environmental health food service fees for restaurants who adopt NCPHD’s Fit n’ Beverage policy.

· If the board does approve this fee change, it would need to be forwarded to OHA for their approval as well.
· This would be a monumental event.  This would be very exciting to be able to recognize the restaurants.  The only restaurants that will be participating will be the local ones that care about the community, who have the beverages that they serve one at a time.  Dr. Harpole has talked to quite a few of the local restaurants and they are all very excited and are happy to do this.

· Commissioner Smith stated, “You say the counties would have to subsidize, but really anyone could subsidize that loss so conceivable, if we wrote a health transformation grant to one of the CCO’s to say would you be willing to cover this difference.  You’re talking a few thousand dollars maybe.  I think we can get the CCO by-in pretty quickly without necessarily going to the counties.  You’re not talking about a lot of money.”

· Michael Takagi stated, “Looking at the fees, the reduction is minimal.  Ten percent off of $600 for a year is like nothing.  They’re looking at probably losing more in sales because somebody doesn’t want to…”
· Dr. Harpole stated, “They don’t make that much money in beverages.  We are going to set an example  that the local restaurants care and they don’t do free refills and we are going to give them a little incentive to do that and then start pressuring these people and maybe in a year or two have a city-wide ordinance that says restaurants can’t do this at all.  That’s my long-term goal.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “Vern, you said there is a Fit n’ Wasco group, have they approved this plan?”

· Dr. Harpole stated, “Yes, absolutely.  We have three restaurants that are going to do this.  There is going to be a big headline in the paper and the Chamber of Commerce is going to promote these folks.  They’re going to get a sticker on their windows that they are Fit n’ Beverage.  When someone asks for a free refill, we’ve already got a script for the restaurateur.”

· Judge Shaffer asked if this is something that NCPHD could absorb.
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “We can’t absorb this loss.  When I look at our funding, we are not in that kind of position to start setting precedence of us absorbing reductions.”

· Judge Shaffer stated, “Within Gilliam County and Mike’s involved with the Community Advisory Council and so are you Teri and we have really directed ours towards prevention.  We’ve got the wellness center that we put in, we’ve worked towards counselors in the schools and that’s where we’ve directed our CCO dollars.  I’m just wondering, here again, is another opportunity for the CCO to be able to step in and clean up what would be some of their QIMS that they have for a small amount of money.”
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “I will tell you I think writing a request to the EOCCO for Gilliam and Sherman Counties would be no problem.  They have a process to fund it and even off cycle they have a little bit of a process if something comes up.  But Columbia Gorge CCO really doesn’t have a process.”

· Dr. Harpole stated, “We have gone to the Columbia Gorge CCO for many things.  They have in their mind that preventive effort money needs to be done in a clinic. If you actually want some money to do something outside of the clinic, they just freeze – it just doesn’t work for them. “
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “They don’t understand public health.”
· Judge Shaffer stated, “I’m in favor of this.  This is a great idea, but before I okay it, I need to see a back-fill program put together.  I see this as something that the CCO would probably cover in Gilliam County and Sherman County because it’s such a small amount for Sherman and Gilliam Counties.  Wasco County is where my concern is.”
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “You can’t approve this today because if the counties do decide this they would have to discuss with the full county court.  I would be willing to email with Commissioner Smith & Judge Shaffer on the email, I would be willing to email Kevin and say this is a proposal, do you think EOCCO would be willing to fund this and I’ll get the answer back from Kevin.  Once I get the answer back from Kevin I will email Columbia Gorge CCO and say EOCCO is willing to fund this for Gilliam and Sherman Counties we’d really like to institute this prevention program that’s population based; this is how much we estimate it will be in a year.  What would the path be for Columbia Gorge CCO to fund it likewise?”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “We could conceivable approve this pending fund replacement strategy.  We’re all in favor of this.  We just need to find a way to replace those funds.  We do this quite often, approve something pending some stipulation.  We could say pending fund replacement.  I could call Kevin and say cover the district on our behalf.  If you’re saying $600.00 I might say a $1,000.00 or $1,500.00.  If we can conceivable consider a motion pending replacement of those costs then we can move forward and then that gives us the ability to ask on the EOCCO side.
· Judge Shaffer made a motion that we accept the new fee schedule for the Fit n’ Beverages pending the ability to get replacement funds. – Second by Roger Whitely.
b. Oregon’s ICAA (Indoor Clean Air Act) – Presentation by Shellie Campbell, TPEP Coordinator
· Presented NCPHD’s tobacco fact sheet statistics for 2014.

· Discussed the components of a comprehensive tobacco prevention program.

· Also shared information on the expansion on Oregon’s ICAA which goes into effect on January 1, 2016.  A flyer and letter was shared with the Board regarding the ICAA that is being sent out to businesses in the three counties.

c. Wasco County Dog Ordinance
· Teri received a draft Ordinance from the Wasco County Commission Assistant.  Teri wanted to bring this forward to this board because when one county is writing an Ordinance that includes work for the board of health she felt it was important that they know this was happening. 

· This original draft that was sent out and there’s a lot in it that wasn’t exactly accurate.  Last Friday, Teri met with Wasco County Council Kristen Campbell and Diana Bailey who is the Executive Director of Home at Last who provides animal shelter for Wasco County through their contract.  They worked to make this Ordinance more realistic.  There is nothing in here that North Central Public Health District will do, that we don’t already do.
· Concerns in the draft ordinance:

· Wasco County Public Health is in the document several times.  This needs to be changed to North Central Public Health District.

· Other parts of the document they worked on to correct is the piece about quarantine on page 3 of 6.

· This is in statutes.  If a dog needs to be quarantined, Teri would write the quarantine order for that.

· If the dog needs to be destroyed and they won’t voluntarily do it, under section 8 that also would be Teri that would make that decision.  This is all done in consultation with the State Veterinarian and environmental health staff.  

· On page 6 of 6 there is some discussion there that veterinarian’s would need to notify the health department of every rabies vaccine that was given.  We don’t have a registry for rabies vaccine and we don’t want to have one.  If we were required to have one we will need a lot of funding.  When the licensing happens, owners have to give proof of rabies vaccination and veterinarians give that proof of vaccination to owners so it doesn’t need to come to the health department.

· Section 11 would be removed in its entirety.  

· There is nothing in the ordinance about the responsibilities for animal control.  The City of The Dalles has an animal control officer and for the County it is whatever deputy is on duty.  Teri asked that this is clarified in the document that it is the deputy’s responsibility; that they need to figure out how to transport an animal in that needs transported.  NCPHD is not going to go out and get the animal.

· It is also very clear in the document that NCPHD does not harvest for rabies.  This needs to be done at a veterinarian’s office and there needs to be some clarity in the document about who is responsible for that harvest fee.

· Teri will notify the board when this draft document will be going back to the Wasco County Commission for consideration.
d. Budget Adjustment – Resolution #2015-07
· At the time of the adoption of the 2015-16 budget, NCPHD did not anticipate receiving additional Homeland Security Grant funding in the amount of $23,606 for the fiscal year of 2015-16.

· With this grant money we will be purchasing a 6’ x 12’ utility trailer, a 23’ x 15’ inflatable tent, first aid supplies, generator, and tuition for MRC members to take first aid / CPR classes at CGCC.  

· This is a large trailer and ten that NCPHD can also use as a family assistant center.  It will also be available to set up and use in the event of a disaster.  

· A resolution accepting and appropriating the additional and unanticipated Homeland Security Grant funds during fiscal year 2015-16 was approved as presented.

· Commissioner Smith said he discussed with Commissioner Hege yesterday an idea that Teri had shared with him.  He asked Teri to share this idea with the entire board.
· There are real actual people who cannot get the care they need.

· We’re seeing that as a reality and we’re also seeing the decreased revenue.

· Knowing that the 34 people we turned away last month would bring in $22,000 in revenue if we were able to see just that 34 over the next 6 months.

· Teri and Kathi did quite a bit of figuring about what would be the bare minimum to get us where we need to be to be able to provide those services.

· Just a reminder of all the reductions we made:  We reduced one nurse, we reduced the billing clerk, one of our CD nurses reduced her FTE, and when our front office person left we combined the WIC clerk position with the front office position.

· We’ve gone through a million scenarios about the CCO money and other money.  We talked about the nurse staffing issue.  Kathi and Teri did some math and to bring the nurses pay up to market rate they would need a 35% increase in pay.  That’s not sustainable; it’s not something Teri is even willing to go forward with this year given the current budget concerns.  But she does think it’s something that’s going to have to be addressed by this entity in the future for the sustainability of the programs we provide.

· What she would like to present is if we replaced the clinic nurse that we lost full-time so that we could open the clinic back up to 37.5 hours a week and replace the WIC clerk because once you start bringing in more clinic clients that one person can’t take the volume.  For the next six months those two positions would cost $41,551.00.  What Teri had discussed with Mike was proposing to Wasco County, since it was their budget reduction that lead to the decrease in service, that if they would cover the $41,551.00, if we brought in more revenue than we budgeted for the 2nd six months we would refund what came in over budget in those fees to Wasco County up to what they contributed.”
· Commissioner Smith asked Commissioner Hege is this sound like what they had talked about.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “In general yes.  I would like to see something on paper.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “The idea is to present that to the health board to see what we think about that, and including Commissioner Hege in the conversation, if that’s something with some more data behind it to the Wasco County Commission to see if they could discuss that item to see how they felt about it.  I realize Commissioner Hege can’t approve that; it’s a full commission discussion but it seems like a reasonable discussion to have to move forward to see if this is something we can do, at least in the meantime.  I’m very interested in this discussion about public health that the hospital wants to have.  It seems like there’s some really interesting partnership opportunities there because of the limited number of practitioners.  But we have to get from one point to the other and it would be really helpful to at least have those services available while we’re having that discussion.  I asked Teri to bring this forward to the board meeting to see if the board wanted to discuss this item and ask it to be presented at the commission meeting to see what they think about it.”
· Fred Schubert stated that he thought it was a good idea.

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “I know that asking the CCO to support this sounds great, but my experience with the CCO has been that they move at the speed of quicksand in making decisions.  They have moved very slowly in supporting anything other than provider interventions and they would see this as a non-provider intervention as a population based.  The board is majority providers and that’s where the focus is.  I do think that there is going to be a lot of conversation about where it goes and who has access and who has clients, but there’s a real crisis in this community as that discussion begins to happen.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “I think it’s also fair to produce the documents to show that there could be a potential for a refund or how that would work and a reason that that’s a good idea.  Obviously we would ask you to go forward and present that kind of concept.  If it’s possible to do at the next commission meeting to present after the CCO to have that discussion instead of front of that.  It depends on what the schedule is like.  

· Michael Takagi stated, “Could it be in there clearly that we are also going to pursue CCO funding and if that comes through then they will receive a refund.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “I would be very cautious about that because if the CCO agrees to fund these functions we would refund it, but the CCO currently hasn’t been willing to fund what they see as regular public health.  What they’ve wanted us to do is additional work like the childhood obesity work and those sorts of things.  If they want to fund that, this isn’t going to help what they see as traditional public health services; and I’ve had conversations with providers and none of them want to have a conversation about them taking over these traditional services.  They don’t have the capacity to take on; for us to shut our family planning clinic and for them to take it on as a walk-in – that sort of access.  They don’t have the capacity to do it and they don’t even want to talk about it.  I’ve had brief conversations with Dr. Hamilton, with Lyn Frost who works at One Community Health and it is so far off their radar at this point in time.  Also, it wouldn’t take away our responsibility.  We would still have to assure that those services were done in the same way our contract requires us to do them or you lose public health authority.  For Title X, which is the family planning contract, we can keep 10% of what we bring in for Title X and that is $3,000 and that would be to establish a regulatory relationship with the providers that we don’t have at this point in time; that would be a bit of a hurdle.  We would have to do chart reviews and make sure they are providing services according to the Title X guidelines and review all their policies and procedures and $3,000 would not cover this.  We would have to continue to subsidize that.  In Washington County it took them over a year and a half to move that and they are still getting quite a bit of anger out of the Latino community because they don’t feel like the transition was done in a culturally sensitive way and families are not able to access the services they were able to get in the past.  Even that transition over that amount of time left some gaps.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “Scott, before we lose you again, is there anything you’d like to add, any comment.  We want to make sure we’re not missing something or asking the wrong questions.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “ I am certainly interested to know more about what specifically what the proposal would be so I would like to see it on paper.  Could you clarify this once again Teri, basically it sounds to me like there are two positions that you want to hire back for a six month period and what would those positions be providing.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “We would hire a clinic nurse to be able to open the walk-in clinic again 37.5 hours in the week and hire back a 3-day a week WIC clerk.  The WIC clerk use to be full-time and when the front office person left we eliminated the WIC clerk position based on decreased revenue but with the increase volume in the clinic there is no way they can handle the volume that will be in the office between WIC clinic and walk-in clinic.  So I would propose we hire back a 3-day a week WIC clerk to help with that volume because there will also be increased billing volume that will have to happen without adding an additional billing clerk.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “Okay and what services would the clinical nurse be providing specifically.”
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “All walk-in contraception, STD testing and treatment, Immunizations and referrals.  We see a lot of people in the door that just don’t know where to go and they come in and sit down with a nurse and get referred to services.”

· Kathi Hall stated, “Currently the clinic is being staffed by part-time nurses that work in other programs.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “Okay.  When we talk about reproductive health we talk about on January 1st how birth control pills are going to be over the counter and a lot of the other folks are on long term, I’m just wondering how what the impact is going to have on the need for the clinic on that side of it.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “Well Scott, that’s a great idea if you have money.  But if you don’t have money, you still have to get birth control and the pill being over the counter is still going to cost upwards of $50.00 to $60.00 a cycle.  Most of the clients we see don’t have $50 to $60 dollars a cycle to hand over at the pharmacy.  So the programs we have here we able to get Oregon Health Plan and the C-Care Medicaid waiver program to fund those for them and allow them to have more access.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “In thinking about that, to pay for someone to sit there to be ready to dispense something when you already have people in these pharmacies that can dispense if there’s some way we can have an agreement with the pharmacy to dispense.  Have we looked into that?”
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “No, that’s not possible in our contract.  These nurses aren’t just sitting here waiting.  There’s always additional CD work to do.  We have one of the highest communicable disease rates and Wasco County has high – high – high CD rates.  We have a very difficult time following up on the amount of Chlamydia we have is this county as it is.  So that person will be able to work on Chlamydia.  We currently have an outbreak of Noro like virus in out in a long term care facility and this is just the beginning of the season.  So there will be additional outbreak work.  There’s nobody sitting here waiting.  The nurse that we laid off wasn’t sitting here waiting and this nurse won’t be either.  There’s plenty of other public health work to do.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “I think the question specifically is, there’s not really a voucher program.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “You can’t take it somewhere else – No.  It has to be dispensed here, and there is not an allowance in our state contract.  If they have Oregon Health Plan they can go to the pharmacy and it won’t cost them.  But here’s the other thing, in Sherman County there is no pharmacy.  In Gilliam County there’s already issues with contraceptive access at the pharmacy that’s out there.  It’s a huge burden on those communities to be able to get that sort of access.”

· Commissioner Hege asked what the issue was in Gilliam County.

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “They are unwilling to provide Plan-B so I’ll be interested if they’re willing to provide contraception without a prescription.”

· Judge Shaffer stated, “The revenues coming from Plan-B Scott are so minimal that the cost of the data and the documentation with it just doesn’t pan out for them.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “I think it’s also a philosophical opposition and a lack of understanding the science.  It’s not the only pharmacy in the region who in the past, has refused to dispense it.  But it’s very difficult when it’s that rural and it’s your only point of access.  In The Dalles, if one doesn’t dispense it there others that will.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “One, I guess, I don’t know if it would be a motion or a consensus to move something forward to make a request but I think we need to get something together to get as early as possible to the commission, 1) to find out if there is time to get on the schedule, and 2) to get some data to them to look at.”
· Judge Shaffer stated, “I don’t think we need to have a formal vote or motion to have Teri put something together for the Wasco County Board of Commissioners.  I think it’s more of a consensus that this is another approach to maybe solve some of the problems that Dr. Harpole was talking about.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “I definitely would like to see something on paper and I would be willing to meet with Teri so that we can try to put something together so that at least I understanding.  I would certainly want to do that before our commission meeting.”
· Teri will send Commissioner Hege an email with her availability for the next 2 weeks.

· Commissioner Smith stated, “So it sounds like we have a consensus to move forward.  Scott will work with Teri to be able to get something to the commission and see if we can get something on the schedule.  Does this sound okay Scott?”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “Yes, that’s fine.  I just want to make sure people understand, as you already stated, I haven’t seen it on paper, I don’t know exactly if I will support it and I certainly don’t know if the other commissioners will support it but we’ll certainly work to try to take a good look at it.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “Yes, I think that’s the ask.  I don’t think anybody is making demands.”

e. Policies & Procedures
· This board has approved our employee handbook in the past and the employee handbook was created by CIS as a template and sent out to all CIS members to personalize.  For public health accreditation, they want it in policy form.  What is being presented today is in our policy form.  There are a couple of changes from the handbook.  Those changes are in the Time Off and Awarded or Earned Leave policy.

· Time Off and Awarded or Earned Leave Policy:

· Changes are:
· Annual Leave:  One week or the prorated amount determine by FTE is awarded after completing a six month probation period; the remainder eligible vacation will be awarded on the employee’s anniversary date. (Under the old policy a new employee would get 2-weeks of vacation or the prorated amount determined by FTE on their first year anniversary date.)

· Sick Leave:  After a full-time employee has completed two (2) full months of employment, he/she shall be credited with forty-five (45) hours of accrued sick leave or prorated by FTE.  (Under the old policy, sick leave was not awarded to new employees until they had completed six (6) full months of employment.) 
· After discussion a motion was made to approve the Time Off and Awarded or Earned Leave Policy.

·  Cell Phone/Smart Phone Usage Policy:

· After discussion it was determined that on page 2, 2nd paragraph first sentence where it says ‘or stipend’, that this wording should be removed.

· There were a number of policies and procedures presented to the board for approval.  However, due to not enough time provided to the board to review the large number of policies and procedures before the board meeting, all but one policy and procedure were pushed out to the January board meeting.
f. Review of A/P Checks Issued in November 2015

· Report reviewed and approved as presented.
g. Director’s Report

· Report presented.
Meeting adjourned at 5:01pm
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_________________

Commissioner Michael Smith, Chair
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